DEVON HISTORIC CHURCHES TRUST

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TRUST

HELD ON MONDAY 19th NOVEMBER 2012
AT TEDBURN ST MARY VILLAGE HALL

TRUSTEES PRESENT:


Lady Anne Boles DL


Chairman

Earl of Devon DL

The Ven. C Hewetson

 Mrs R Howell DL


Mrs J Kauntze JP


Devon Historic Churches Day County Organiser


Rev. Dr D J Keep

Mr N Maxwell-Lawford OBE DL
Chairman of F&GP Committee


Lt. Col. J D Michie


Hon. Treasurer


Mr J Mills



Hon. Secretary

Lt Cdr B Tuke

IN ATTENDANCE

The Venerable Christopher Futcher

Archdeacon of Exeter
Mr Charles Hutchings



Church Assessor/Deanery Representative for Ottery

Mrs Lee Martin




Church Assessor

Mrs Sue Mumford



Church Assessor/ Deanery Representative for Ivybridge
Mr Hendrick Vollers

The meeting opened in prayer led by the Ven. Christopher Futcher.
1390.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence had been received from Lady Burnell-Nugent, Mr Philip Tuckett, Mrs Carol Plumstead and the Archdeacon of Barnstaple, the Venerable David Gunn Johnson.
The Chairman advised that Mrs Muff Dudgeon had resigned as a Trustee as she had moved to East Anglia with her husband.  The Trust would greatly miss her knowledge of Devon and Devon institutions.
1391.  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 9th July 2012 were signed as a correct record. 

1392. MATTERS ARISING

Minute 1380  V.A.T on Church Repairs.    Mr Mills stated that he was due to give a report to today’s meeting but requested that this matter be deferred until the April 2013 meeting.   The government had made changes to the Listed Places of Worship VAT Scheme from 1st October, 2012  following the cessation of VAT Zero Rating for some Church repairs. Along with the £30 millions cash limited budget set aside for each year of the life of this Parliament to compensate for this cessation, the government had also made some additional items of repair eligible for this scheme.  The government had also altered the system for claiming refunds from monthly to quarterly and had then changed this back again to monthly with effect from 1st November 2012. The delay in preparing his report will allow Mr Mills to see whether or not the £30millions is sufficient and  to contact the National Churches Trust to see what is the position nationally.        
1393,  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT  
 The Chairman welcomed Mr Hendrick Vollers, the Archdeacon of Exeter, the Ven. Christopher Futcher and Mrs Lee Martin, Church Assessor, who has an invaluable knowledge of landfill/tax credit schemes.
The DHCT had a presence at the Honiton Show and the Chairman thanked Susan Taverner and her friend for manning the tent and also to Mr Maxwell-Lawford and Mr Charlie Hutchings and others who took over to give them a break.  The Trust will have made little money but new publicity leaflets were printed and placed in holders on every table in the members and president’s marquee.

The chairman would like all assessors to take the leaflet stand and leaflets with them when visiting churches and leave them at the church. 
It has been decided to reinstate the January Trustees meeting which next year will be held on Monday 4th February, subject to not clashing with other events.

The Members Evening was held at Powderham Castle by kind permission of Lord and Lady Devon.  We were a smaller number this year which meant we fitted nicely into the dining room.  Michael Hoare was our speaker and answered a lot of members’ questions.  The Trust will not make any money from the event butat this is the only event we put on for our members so I don’t think we should count these costs too closely.

The Chairman stated that as we have a goodly number of appeals this meeting she had altered the running order and had put the churches in alphabetical order so that none of the assessors will have to speak to all their churches in one fell swoop.  A revised list of grant applications have been put on each table.
The chairman said that she must give notice that I would like to give up  the chairmanship of the Trust in 2013. She said ‘ I think we have found the perfect person to take over from me.  I have been chairman for over 10 years and that is long enough for me and for the Trust’.
1394.
 REPORT FROM CHAIRMAN OF FINANCE COMMITTEE
Mr Maxwell-Lawford reported that the Trust’s finances remain satisfactory.

We have across various accounts:

£89,745


Less undrawn grants:


-50,250


Cash surplus



£39,495   
Investments:  value at 8.11.12


£1,073,406 
   (last meeting value £1,040,264)

Annual return




£41,802   (4.2%)

Mr Maxwell-Lawford proposed that an upper limit on the amount awarded for grants at today’s meeting should not be agreed, rather that Trustees should award grants according to the merits of each application.  This system would be reviewed at the February meeting, the last meeting before the end of the Trust’s financial year.  The Chairman agreed on the need to be flexible.  With the Church of England having less money to spend on the upkeep of its buildings the Trust will receive more grant applications.  The Trust should therefore be as generous as possible within its means.
Legacies:  No new legacies received.  No news to report on the Whiteway Legacy.

The March 2012 accounts were included with the agenda papers:  Profit & Loss account and Balance Sheet.


2012 Current Account surplus of £2,650

2011 Current Account loss
  £1,800

Mr Maxwell-Lawford stated that the Trust needs to keep looking for legacies.

1395.  FORMALITIES  AND ADMINISTRATION  - TO ENDORSE THE APPROVAL OF THE 2012 ANNUAL REPORT AND ACCOUNTS BY THE F&GP COMMITTEE
Mr Mills, Hon. Secretary, requested the 2012 Annual Report and Accounts and Letter of Representation be formally approved.  Proposed, Mrs R Howell, Seconded Col. D Michie, all in agreement.
Mr Hendrik Vollers had agreed to become a Trustee and was proposed by Mr Maxwell-Lawford, seconded by Col. D Michie with all in agreement.
 1396.    DEVON HISTORIC CHURCHES DAY AND FUNDRAISING MATTERS
 Mrs Judith Kauntze advised that to date £35,810 had been raised from 163 churches,which is £900 up on this time last year, although this may not indicate a higher final figure.  The Gift Aid claimed on the event is usually in the region of £5000 so she was hopeful we would reach the figure of £40,000+, depending on further sums received.  The Chairman felt there were fewer participants on the day in her area so was pleased to hear the income figures were good.
Mrs Kauntze would be sending out the usual special letters of thanks at the end of January to those persons who had worked hard and achieved especially good results.

She also referred to the Viewpoynt audio tours which have been arranged for 4 Devon churches to take up:  Brentor, Holne, Tavistock St Eustachius, and Chulmleigh to promote the churches ability to encourage tourism.   Mrs Kauntze circulated a leaflet on the Viewpoynt scheme.

There is also a mobile phone Text donation pilot scheme for 2013.

Mrs Kauntze hoped to prepare a second e-newsletter in January 2013.
Louise Crossman Architects had forwarded over £1000 to the Trust, being voluntary contributions from their clients who request a survey or architectural advice.  Louise Crossman attended the Finance Meeting last week and presented a large bank cheque for a photograph.     Mrs Kauntze is liaising with Louise Crossman Architects for a press release and the photograph to be circulated to newspapers including the Western Morning News and Louise Crossman Architects’ website.  It would also be included on the Trust’s website.   
 1397.   ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY & TREASURER’S REPORT
Between 1st July and 17th October 2012 the following donations have been received:

 £735 from 24 PCCs

£2492 from 51 individuals

The Honiton Show brought donations of £111.50 with some Gift Aid to be reclaimed.
Louise Crossman Architects sent donations of £430.  We also had a donation of £25 from Benjamen Beauchamp Architects.

Members Day income was £850.  Refreshments were £655 leaving a balance of £195.  The invoice for hire of the venue at Powderham Castle is awaited.

The number and value of donations are slightly up on this time last year.
 1398.  MEMBERS EVENING FEEDBACK
The Chairman thanked the Earl and Countess of Devon for allowing the Members Day evening to be held at Powerham Castle.    Mr Michael Hoare, speaker, had answered the many questions put to him.  He is no longer the Chairman of the National Churches Trust. 
1399.   
CHARITY COMMISSION GUI DANCE ON INVESTMENTS (CC14)      
Mr Mills referred to the Charity Commission 62 page  Guidance on investments.   This substantial document covers:

1. extension to the range of investment possibilities

2. a reminder of the role and duties of Trustees, particularly with regard to risk management in uncertain financial markets

Mr. Mills suggested that it was unlikely that Trustees would wish to invest in new types of investment at present ( e.g. commodities; hedge funds, derivatives or even Programme Related Investments) and the meeting concurred with this.
1400.  
REQUEST FOR GRANT PERIOD EXTENSION FROM MODBURY

Modbury, St George, had requested an extension to the two year period during which they should drawn down the grant of £3000 awarded to them in April 2010 as they did not anticipate working commencing before late 2013/early 2014.  It was agreed they should be granted an 18 month extension.
1401.  GRANT APPLICATIONS
The following grants were approved by Trustees:








 £




1. Clyst Hydon, St Andrew


1,500
2.  Coombeinteignhead, All Saints

1,000
3. Crediton, St Lawrence Chapel

   500
4. Hawkchurch, St John


1,500
5. Huntsham, All Saints


2,000
6. St Luke’s  Milber, Newton Abbot

2,000
7. Offwell, St Mary



1,000
8. Plympton, St Mary



1,500
9. Pyworthy, St Swithun


1,500
10. Talaton, St James the Great


3,000   (The Chairman took no part in the 









discussion)
11. Teigngrace, St Peter & St Paul

1,500
12. East Teignmouth , St Michael

1,500
13. West Worlington, St Mary


1,500
14. Winkleigh, All Saints


2,000
15. Withycombe Raleigh,  St John 
the Evangelist



2,000




Sub total:
         £24,000

Littlehempston – request for additional grant

 
Col. Michie suggested the church be revisited by the assessor as the current need for the grant may have altered to when it was awarded in April 2010.  Mrs Mumford was prepared to revisit the church if necessary.

It was agreed a further grant of £1000 be awarded.

TOTAL GRANTS AWARDED
          £25,000
The Chairman requested that church assessors keep the information they provide on grant applications to 3 pages only.
  1402.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

 Dr Keep had been asked to give a talk to the Marlborough History Society in South Hams during the winter.   He was unable to visit them during the winter and he asked if there was a Trustee willing to undertake the talk.  With no volunteers, Dr Keep would give the talk in the Spring.

 1403.
2013 MEETINGS:  

Monday, 4th February

Monday, 15th April

Monday, 8th July 

Monday 18th November
All meetings to be held at Tedburn St Mary Village Hall and commence at 11 a.m.
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